SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 7th FEBRUARY 2018 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr M Thomas, Cllr T Norton, Cllr O Davison-Oakley, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr J Holder,            Cllr J Forsaith, Cllr A Westlake and Cllr L Hungin.
In attendance: 
Mrs K Hawes, Mr T Harding, Mr I Hawes and Mrs E Bates (Clerk). 

I. OPEN SESSION: A resident asked when the previous village name signs had been moved.  It was determined that this was before the white gates were installed over 15 years ago.  Mr Hawes had been to the presentation of the Chilterns Conservation Board called “Chalk, Cherries and Chairs” which provides advice and funding for improvements to local community sites by planting fruit trees and community orchards, encouraging wildflowers and natural habitats.  Mr Hawes reported that even though we were right on the edge of the area covered they were very keen to work with Seer Green.  A list of potential projects or sites will be discussed and formulated with Mr Hawes.  (Action – Clerk)
II.   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Cllr A Anderson.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Hungin and were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting after one correction under risk inspections where Cllr Anderson’s name was replaced by Cllr Forsaith for the January inspection.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· It was being investigated whether the rear of the new village signs could be enhanced.  Cllr Thomas will explore what can be done.   (Action – Cllr Thomas) 
· The Water Risk Assessment actions and heating plumbing work for the Pavilion will be carried out during the half term holidays.  (Action – Clerk) After this work has been completed a monthly action sheet will need to be formulated.  
· The Green Wood camera time and date needs to be adjusted and then it will be reinstated and signs will be put up in the area.  (Action – Cllr Hughes, Clerk)
· Cllr Anderson agreed to demonstrate the CCTV system to other data controllers during the Christmas holidays. Unfortunately due to illness this has been delayed. (Action – Cllr Anderson, Cllr Forsaith, Cllr Holder and Cllr Davison-Oakley)
· The quotation to replace Streetlight 51 on the corner of Wood Pond Close and Drovers Way was approved.  (Action – Clerk)

· The updated Long Term plan has been circulated to all Councillors.
· The Mobile Vehicle Activated Sign survey document and payment was signed and will be sent to Ringway Jacobs. 
· The Bucks County Council Local Area Technician who covers Seer Green has been on leave and will hopefully return to work later in the month.  A meeting will be arranged to discuss the highways issues that have been recently raised including the flooding problems at the junction of Bottom Lane and Longbottom Lane.  (Action – Clerk)
      Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk inspections: The January Risk Assessment was carried out by Cllr Forsaith who raised concerns about branches from Green Wood and Green Meadow overhanging the road.  Cllr Forsaith will send photographs of the branches concerned to Cllr Hughes so that she can get the trees inspected by an arboriculturist. (Action – Cllr Forsaith, Cllr Hughes)  Cllr Hughes will undertake the February Risk Assessment. (Action – Cllr Hughes)
III. HEALTH AND SAFETY:  The master list of all of the regulatory and safety inspections was updated with the latest inspections and then circulated prior to the meeting. There were no issues raised.
IV. DECLARATION OF INTEREST: Cllr Forsaith declared an interest in the item on Jubilee Hall as he is a Seer Green CE School Governor and Cllr Westlake made it known that he had a beehive at the Allotments although he is not an allotment holder. 
V. Correspondence:
· A letter of complaint was made to the Chiltern District Council (CDC) Planning Committee Chairman about how members at the meeting (which discussed the recommendation to refuse the Post Office application) conducted themselves and the lack of support and representation for Seer Green residents.  The correspondence is ongoing.
· An invitation had been received to enter Bucks Best Kept Village Competition.  Following the Judges’ comments from the past two years which contradicted themselves a vote was taken on whether or not to enter this year’s competition.  The vote was 7 to 1 against entering so it was resolved not to enter but to send feedback on the previous Judges comments.  The letter will be sent to Cllr Holder, Cllr Westlake, Cllr Davison-Oakley and Cllr Hungin before it is sent to the competition organiser at the Bucks Association of Local Councils.  (Action – Clerk)
VI.
Finance  
Payments amounting to:-              
    
  
 
     £4,710.76
Income received:-




   
     £5,989.59

The closing bank balances at 4th February 2018 totalled:-
   £55,069.00

It was suggested that savings could be invested in Premium Bonds rather than a deposit account as the rate of interest was so low, however it was thought that they were only for individuals not for organisations.
VII.   Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website. Cllr Norton represented the Parish Council at the CDC Planning Meeting on 1st February which discussed the Post Office application.  The CDC Case Officer’s evidence and report recommended refusal however several District Councillors were keen to ignore the recommendation and approve the application but were reminded by the Chairman that due process must be followed.  The application was refused.  
Permitted

CH/2017/2177/FA
Mulberry House, Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2QH

Single storey side rear extension incorporating stairs and glass balustrade.
CH/2017/2108/FA
Holmwood, 21 Howard Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XT

First floor rear extension and new porch.
CH/2017/2009/FA
Weathering, Long Bottom Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2UL

Demolition of existing property and garage, replacement dwelling with integral garage & basement.

CH/2017/1905/FA
Beechwoods, 33 Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2YN

Two storey front side rear extensions, infill extension to entrance hall and alteration to driveway.

Refused
CH/2017/1985/FA
Seer Green Post Office, 36 Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2YG
Change of use from a mixed use comprising a Post Office (Use Class A1) and dwelling (Use Class C3) to one residential dwelling (Use Class C3), alterations to front elevation, internal alterations.

VIII.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. ALLOTMENT AGREEMENT: Following a number of Councillor comments, a new draft Allotment Agreement had been prepared and circulated.  It was agreed to reduce the notice period from 12 months to 3 months and that boundary hedges should not be cut back without prior consent from the council.  The new agreement will be recirculated to Councillors for final approval then sent back to the Allotment Association with reference made for the need to approve any structure over 4x6ft. (Action – Cllr Thomas) Concerns had been discussed at the meeting about the issues of any metal container being installed at the site.  There will be no increase in fees at this time but this will be reviewed annually.  Cllr Westlake will be the interface between the Allotment Association and the Council but any formal requests as written in the agreement should be made in writing to the Clerk.  The water meters at the Recreation Ground and Allotments will be investigated further to see which areas they are servicing.  (Action – Cllr Hungin, Clerk)
ii. CONTRACTS/RATES:  Following quotations it was agreed to proceed with the following grounds maintenance contractors for 2018/19.  Amersham Town Council will continue to cut the village verges six times a year.  Amersham Town Council will also cut the Recreation Ground and Green Meadow.  Mr Horgan will look after Jubilee Walk, the Cemetery and other areas of a more sensitive nature.  Mr Cook will continue with litter clearance and playground equipment inspections.  (Action – Clerk)  The cemetery fees were reviewed and were noted to be the lowest fees in the area.  It was agreed to increase them by 5% (to the nearest £5) from April 2018. (Action – Clerk)  It was agreed not to increase the rate for the Montessori Nursery School. It was agreed to increase the charge to Seer Green United by £20 per month as they currently use all three pitches.  It was agreed to increase the rate to the Adult football team by £10 per month. Hire of the Pavilion will be increased to £60.00 per event.  A company had recommended some pitch maintenance which will be discussed with Cllr Anderson.  (Action – Clerk)
iii. RISK ASSESSMENT:  The risk assessment had been circulated for review.  It was agreed that ‘Failure to comply with data protection laws’ should be increased to a medium level of risk. It was agreed that the contractor who carries out the litter clearance will be asked to regularly check the condition of the bus shelter.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  If he agrees it will be added to the risk assessment.  The risk of flooding due to burst pipes will be added for the Pavilion.  (Action – Clerk)   The final version will be approved at the next meeting.  (Action - Clerk)

iv. STANDING ORDERS: A new set of Standing Orders had been prepared and circulated which had been adapted from the National Association of Local Councils approved document.  These were unanimously approved.    

IX.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: The Jubilee Hall kitchen and main hall ceiling have now been painted. The cleaning contract has been revised to be more cost effective.
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES: A local landowner reported that someone is continuing to cut back newly planted hedges on his land which he deems as vandalism.  He will be asked if he has considered putting up a notice or camera.  (Action – Clerk)  A quotation for a LED streetlight lantern will be requested.  (Action – Clerk)  It will then be determined what lights could be upgraded.
X.

information items: Articles for the next Newsletter should be sent to Cllr Holder.  Apologies were made by the Chairman and Vice Chair for the next meeting and it was therefore agreed that the Treasurer, Cllr Davison-Oakley would chair the March meeting.  Following recent flooding on School Lane an order has been raised by Transport for Bucks to have the bore hole in Farmers Way emptied and the gullies in School Lane cleared and jetted back to the bore hole.
The meeting closed at 9.30pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 7th March 2018, at 7.30pm in Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
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